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AGENDA 
 
 

A. CALL TO ORDER 
 

B. INVOCATION AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
I pledge allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America, and to the republic for 
which it stands, one Nation under God, indivisible with liberty and justice for all.  
 

C. ROLL CALL  
Mayor James Kallander, Council members Keith van den Broek, James Kacsh, David 
Allison, Bret Bradford, EJ Cheshier, David Reggiani and Robert Beedle  

  

D. APPROVAL OF REGULAR AGENDA…………………………………....... (voice vote) 
 

  E. DISCLOSURES OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST 
 

F. COMMUNICATIONS BY AND PETITIONS FROM VISITORS 
1. Guest Speakers 
2. Audience comments regarding agenda items………………………………………… (3 minutes per speaker) 

3. Chairpersons and Representatives of Boards and Commissions  
 (Harbor, HSB, Parks & Rec, P&Z, School Board) 

  a. Student Council Representative 
 

G. APPROVAL OF CONSENT CALENDAR……….……………………………………...... (roll call vote) 

4. Record unexcused absence of Robert Beedle from the 2/1/12 Regular Meeting 
5. Record unexcused absence of Bret Bradford from the 3/7/12 Regular Meeting 
6. Council concurrence of Mayor’s appointment/ reappointment of members……..….…… (voice vote)(page 1) 
 to the E-911 Committee  

7. Proclamation of Appreciation to Dixon Sherman………………………………………………..…. (page 3) 

8. Resolution 04-12-22………………………………………………………………………...………. (page 4) 
A resolution of the City Council of the City of Cordova, Alaska, authorizing a 2012 budget 
amendment reducing account #101-902-57017 in the amount of four hundred thousand 
dollars ($400,000), and authorizing an increase in the Line of Credit to Cordova Community 
Medical Center in the amount of four hundred thousand dollars ($400,000), to a total of nine 
hundred thousand dollars ($900,000) 

   

H. APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
9. Minutes of January 18, 2012 City Council Regular Meeting………………………………….……. (page 6) 

10. Minutes of March 7, 2012 City Council Regular Meeting…………………………………….…. (page 11) 

11. Minutes of March 15, 2012 City Council Special Meeting………………………………………. (page 19) 
 

I. CONSIDERATION OF BIDS - none 
 

J. REPORTS OF OFFICERS   
12. Mayor’s Report 
13. Manager’s Report…………………………………………………………………………….…... (page 21) 

14. City Clerk’s Report……………………………………………………………………………..… (page 22) 
15. Staff Reports 
 a. Josh Hallquist, COR, Cordova Center Project 
 b. Cathy Sherman, Cordova Center Phase 2 
 c. John Bitney, City Legislative Lobbyist………………………………………………...…. (page 23) 

 d. Moe Zamarron, Director of Public Works…………………………………………..……. (page 25) 
 



K. CORRESPONDENCE  
16. Letter from Chenega IRA Council requesting donation 02-01-12…………………………....….. (page 26) 

17. Letter from DCCED, DCRA flood program 02-29-12………………………………………..….. (page 27) 

18. Bristol Bay Borough Resolution in re J-1 Visa Program 03-19-12 …………………..………….. (page 29) 

19. Letter from Mayor to Covel in re E-911 03-21-12 …………………………………………...….. (page 31) 

20. Letters from Mayor thanking previous HSB members for their service 03-21-12 ………….….... (page 32) 

21. Letters from Mayor to Juneau in re 2013 capital requests 03-21-12 …………………………….. (page 35) 

22. Letter from Mayor to Chairman Torgerson of the Redistricting Board 03-23-12 …….…………. (page 43) 

23. Letter from Senator Murkowski to OMB and Secretary of State 02-12 …………………………. (page 44) 

24. Follow up letter from Senator Murkowski to OMB (with attached ltrs from Alaska) 03-12 ….… (page 47) 

25. Letter from DCCED, Grants Administration in re EVOS grant…………………………........….. (page 59) 

26. Letter from Dept of Revenue, Oil & Gas in re TAPS 2007-2009 settlement………………….…. (page 60) 

27. Report from Harvill to Mayor in re PWSSC, corp permitting, fill project……………………..… (page 67) 
28. Letter from Lynch to Hoffman of PWSSC in re Harvill report to Mayor……………………...… (page 70) 
 

L. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS 
29. Resolution 04-12-23…………………………………………………………………… (voice vote)(page 72) 

A resolution of the City Council of the City of Cordova, Alaska, authorizing a budget 
amendment to transfer twenty thousand dollars ($20,000) to the Cordova School District for 
the purpose of purchasing and installation of high efficiency lighting fixtures at the Cordova 
High School, to be recorded on the City’s books in account # 101-902-57004, School Capital 
projects 

 

M. UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
30. Customer dispute of utility bill (CMC 14-04-100 billing errors and disputes)…….….. (voice vote)(page 74) 
 

N. NEW & MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS 
31. Council concurrence of Mayor’s appointment to fill vacancy………………...….… (voice vote)(page 91)

 as Cordova’s Rep on PWSRCAC  
32. Pending Agenda and Calendar……………………………………………….……..….................. (page 93) 
 

O. AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION 
 

P. COUNCIL COMMENTS 
33. Council Comments 
 

Q. EXECUTIVE SESSION 
34. Cordova Center Financial Update 
35. Union contract negotiations 
36. City Manager goals & expectations 
 

R. ADJOURNMENT    

     
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Executive Sessions:  Subjects which may be discussed are:  (1) Matters the immediate knowledge of which would clearly have an adverse effect upon the finances of the 
government; (2) Subjects that tend to prejudice the reputation and character of any person; provided that the person may request a public discussion; (3) Matters which by 
law, municipal charter or code are required to be confidential; (4) Matters involving consideration of governmental records that by law are not subject to public disclosure. 

If you have a disability that makes it difficult to attend city-sponsored functions,  
you may contact 424-6200 for assistance. 

Full City Council agendas and packets available online at www.cityofcordova.net  



 

A MEMO FROM SUSAN BOURGEOIS, CITY CLERK 
 
DATE:     March 27, 2012 
 
TO:       Mayor and City Council 
 
SUBJECT:      E-911 Committee 
 

 
Resolution 01-11-01 created the E-911 committee. At the March 21, 2012 Regular Meeting, 
Council opted to revive the E-911 Committee with a renewed purpose and varied tasks to 
explore and to report back to Council. Some staff members have changed and therefore, some of 
the committee members have been replaced. Council is asked to concur with the appointments/ 
reappointments to the E-911 committee as follows: 
 
Police Chief Bob Griffiths – chair  Bret Bradford 
Fire Chief Mike Hicks   George Covel 
Dick Groff     Gary Graham 
David Allison 
 
Staff who will also attend committee meetings – Fire Marshal Paul Trumblee, Communications 
Clerk Leader Nancy Gentry, Deputy City Clerk Robyn Kincaid 
 
RECOMMENDED MOTION: Move to approve Mayor Kallander’s appointments/ 
reappointments to the E-911 Committee. 
 
REQUIRED ACTION:  Majority voice vote or unanimous roll call vote on the Consent 
Calendar. 
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March 28, 2012 
 
 
 

Memo to City Council 
Re: Budget Amendment and Increase in Line of Credit to CCMC 
 

The attached Resolution reduced the CCMC/Providence Management Contract line of 

Cordova’s 2012 budget by $400,000, and increases the available line of credit by $400,000, to a total of 

$900,000, which is the $500,000 previously authorized and includes the $400,000 that has been given 

to CCMC so far this year. 

 
 
Thank you, 
 
Mark Lynch 
City Manager

 
 

CI TY OF CORDOVA 
 

Office of City Manager 

City of Cordova 
602 Railroad Ave. 
P.O. Box 1210 
Cordova, Alaska  99574 

Phone: (907) 424-6200 
Fax: (907) 424-6000 
Email: citymanager@cityofcordova.net 
Web: www.cityofcordova.net 
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DRAFT 

CITY OF CORDOVA, ALASKA 
RESOLUTION 04-12-22 

 
A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF CORDOVA, ALASKA,  
AUTHORIZING A 2012 BUDGET AMENDMENT REDUCING ACCOUNT # 101-902-
57017 IN THE AMOUNT OF FOUR HUNDRED THOUSAND DOLLARS ($400,000), 
AND AUTHORIZING AN INCREASE IN THE LINE OF CREDIT TO CORDOVA 

COMMUNITY MEDICAL CENTER IN THE AMOUNT OF FOUR HUNDRED 
THOUSAND DOLLARS ($400,000), TO A TOTAL OF NINE HUNDRED THOUSAND 

DOLLARS ($900,000). 
 

 WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Cordova, Alaska, has adopted the City 
Operating Budget and appropriated funds for FY12 for the period of January 1, 2012 to 
December 31, 2012, and 
 
 WHEREAS, the initial budget appropriated $800,000 for CCMC/Providence 
Management Contract, and 
 
 WHEREAS, it is anticipated that only $400,000 will be needed to cover the cost of the 
CCMC/Providence Management Contract, and  
 
 WHEREAS, the City Council previously authorized a line of credit in the amount of 
$500,000 to Cordova Community Medical Center. 
 
 NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT the City Council of the City of 
Cordova, Alaska, hereby authorizes a 2012 budget amendment reducing account #101-902-
57017 in the amount of Four Hundred Thousand dollars ($400,000), and authorizing an increase 
in the line of credit to Cordova Community Medical Center in the amount of Four Hundred 
Thousand dollars ($400,000) to a total of Nine Hundred Thousand dollars ($900,000). 
 

PASSED AND APPROVED THIS 4th DAY OF APRIL, 2012. 
        

 
        ______________________________ 
        James Kallander, Mayor 
        
       ATTEST: 
             
        ______________________________ 
        Susan Bourgeois, City Clerk  
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MINUTES – SPEC MTG 
JANUARY 18, 2012 
PAGE 1 OF 5 

CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING 
JANUARY 18, 2012 IMMEDIATELY FOLLOWING 

COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING @ 7:00 PM 
PWSAC CONFERENCE ROOM – 500 FIRST ST 

MINUTES 
A. CALL TO ORDER 

Vice-Mayor David Reggiani called the Council Special Meeting to order at 7:22 pm on January 18, 2012 
in the PWSAC Conference Room. 
 

B. ROLL CALL 
Present for roll call were Council members Keith van den Broek, James Kacsh, Bret Bradford, EJ 

Cheshier, David Reggiani and Robert Beedle. Mayor James Kallander and Council member David 

Allison were absent. Also present were City Manager Mark Lynch and City Clerk Susan Bourgeois. 
 

C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
M/Kacsh S/van den Broek to approve the Agenda  
Council struck #12 from the Agenda  
Vote on motion: 6 yeas, 0 nays, 1 absent (Allison). Motion passes. 
 

D. DISCLOSURES OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST - None 
 

E. COMMUNICATIONS BY AND PETITIONS FROM VISITORS 
1. Audience Comments regarding agenda items - None 
 

F. REPORTS OF OFFICERS 
2. Mayor’s Report - None 
3. Manager’s Report - None 
4. City Clerk’s Report 
Bourgeois brought to Council’s attention her leave request awaiting their approval. Council approved the 
leave request.  
5. Staff Reports – Quarterly Reports, 4Q 2011 
 a. Chief of Police, Bob Griffiths 
 

G. CORRESPONDENCE 
6. Letter from Senator Murkowski in re Secure Rural Schools 
 

H. NEW BUSINESS 
7. Resolution 01-12-08 
A resolution of the City Council of the City of Cordova, Alaska, authorizing public use of City snow 
storage areas (a.k.a. snow dumps) for the remainder of winter 2012 
 

M/Bradford S/Kacsh to approve Resolution 01-12-08, a resolution of the City Council of the City of 
Cordova, Alaska, authorizing public use of City snow storage areas (a.k.a. snow dumps) for the remainder 
of winter 2012 
 

Reggiani stated that this will help citizens dispose of excess snow. Open up snow dumps in and around 
the neighborhoods. Zamarron expressed his concern of a potential danger. Lynch informed Council that 
City Attorney Holly Wells warns against liability concerns too. Bill Howard, City of Cordova Streets 
Department, informed Council on the safety issues regarding citizens using the City snow dumps. If the 
dumps are full when the operators get there in the morning to clear the streets then they have to leave 
snow in the streets and then they run into issues with single lane streets. They use ramps in a lot of the 
dumps and if someone is dumping snow into them without understanding how they work they could fall 
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through or go over the edge. A lot of times people are not just clearing their driveways but their whole 
yards and dumping the snow into the street. Then the City gets complaints of the streets being blocked. 
We have added a lot of streets the past couple years making it at least a 12-hour day for 4 operators to get 
the streets cleared. We don’t want people to fall over the edges of the dumps and we want to be able to 
keep the streets cleared. We are using the same equipment we had 20 years ago with much more area to 
clear. Cheshier stated that people’s eaves are being clogged up so they can’t shed and he is worried about 
people’s roofs when the snow has no place to go anymore. His main impetus was that people can’t get 
their roofs cleared because they are out of places to put the snow. Beedle stated that he didn’t think there 
was a need for this resolution because people are going to put the snow in the dumps and the streets 
anyway. We have a good working relationship with the local contractors. Reggiani stated that part of the 
resolution is to clarify. Beedle stated that he would like to leave it as is and educate people to not put the 
snow in the middle of the street. Bradford stated that people are running out of room in their own snow 
dumps and most of them are not designed like the City snow dumps to have the snow removed later. He is 
in support of the resolution. Beedle reiterated that he did not see the need for the resolution. People are 
going to do what they are going to do whether we pass a resolution or not. Lynch pointed out that there is 
liability adding that if we want to do this the attorney would draft a liability packet that would take 5 
hours for them to put together. The liability packet would have to be filled out by each person before they 
can dump into the City snow dump. Reggiani stated that in consideration of the snow emergency we just 
went through people are not going to be able to remove the snow from their homes and it will quickly 
become a life safety issue again. We need an orderly way to move the snow, this is a unique activity for 
Cordova to have to remove snow from the snow dumps. Kacsh stated that he is not comfortable with the 
liability of everyone pushing their snow into the City snow dumps. He thinks it will cost us more in the 
long run in operating crew pay and legal fees. It is an extraordinary year but thinks people have to deal 
with snow the best way they can. Cheshier stated that in his mind it will be a coordinated effort with 
Wilson and Sjostedt. Allowing the citizens to move snow to the City dump will help keep it orderly and 
out of the streets. Reggiani pointed out that if the City is involved then we open up emergency 
reimbursement opportunities for expenses that the private citizens would not be able to enjoy otherwise. 
Kacsh agreed with the coordination but not with the resolution form. It could simply be an agreement 
with the snow removal companies who are aware of the hazards. Bradford suggested that citizens use the 
City snow dump at their own risk and maybe we should word the resolution to that effect. Beedle opined 
that this issue could be better handled with education than a resolution. He would like to see more 
organization rather than just open up the snow dumps to everyone to use. Lynch suggested a dedicated 
phone line for people to call in when they will be removing snow from their property so the removal can 
be more organized. Sherman stated that we are over complicating the issue and suggested letting the City 
staff coordinate with the neighborhoods. The City staff is competent to handle the job and have worked 
well with the contractors the last ten days. Bradford stated that he does see great coordination between the 
City and the contractors but there is a disconnect from the average citizen. Reggiani stated that the City 
staff does do a good job but to add more to their work load is not fair. He added that he will support the 
resolution. This will help the community be self-reliant. We want to keep the streets as clear as possible. 
Cheshier asked if Bill Howard had any suggestions because he doesn’t want to burden to the City crew 
with more. He is seeing snow in all kinds of places that needs to go somewhere. A bobcat can’t fill a 
dump truck and take it down to the water. More snow needs to be trucked until we are out of the woods. 
We have a lot of winter coming up still. Bill Howard stated that a consideration will be when the melt 
down comes where is the runoff going to go. We don’t want to flood houses or wash out roads if the 
drains aren’t unplugged. The snow dumps were full by the middle of December this year. John Baenen 
stated that he agrees with Cheshier. They need to continue to haul from the snow dumps because they are 
full. He is leery to put the snow he removes in the dumps because they fill up so fast and then everyone is 
backed up. He added that his customers are out of money, they can’t afford to truck snow. They need to 
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get the snow to the nearest dump and then FEMA needs to pay to haul it down to the ocean. Cheshier 
stated that that is where he would like this to go. He said to use the emergency situation to keep going. He 
knows people need to clean out their eaves. It has been bad but it’ll be really bad when we get this much 
more snow. Baenen added that Howard doesn’t have time to clear the streets like normal and clean out 
the snow dumps. Council needs to help them by getting contractors down there to get it cleared out while 
it’s still under the emergency status. It won’t take much to get us back into an emergency situation.  
 

M/van den Broek S/Kacsh to amend the resolution at the end of the “Therefore” changing the period to a 
comma and adding “subject to coordination with and direction by the Public Works department”.  
 

van den Broek stated that this will help resolve some of the concerns staff had and would keep people 
from dumping snow in the snow dumps willy nilly by getting permission. It will keep us from 
criminalizing our citizens for taking care of the problem. Beedle stated that he would like to see where 
they could block off certain snow dumps to minimize some liability. Reggiani suggested that is where 
some of the coordination and direction from Public Works would come into play. Bradford stated that he 
liked the addition from van den Broek, adding that it will help deal with a lot of the issues that could 
arise. Cheshier stated that he is worried about over burdening staff with this extra step and asked who 
people call to get this direction. Sherman stated that they will come up with a number and advertise it. 
Cheshier stated that he just wants some way for people to coordinate with the City and not mess the City 
up in their snow removal processes. Lynch asked if he is going to tell the attorneys if we are taking their 
advice on the liability packet. Reggiani asked if the liability goes away because we are coordinating 
through the City. Lynch responded that it does not because we are still giving people permission to enter 
our snow dumps. We are taking all the risk if we don’t get them to sign something. We also need to define 
when the end of “Winter 2012” is in order to have a cutoff date. Bradford suggested June 21st as it is the 
first day of summer. Reggiani suggested that there was a reason behind not putting a date because we 
don’t know when this will end. The State reimbursement should cover the whole winter. Lynch stated that 
it is his understanding that it will have to be another declaration. Cheshier stated that some people can 
afford to have a loader come in and remove their snow but not to hire a dump truck to haul it down to the 
ocean. Maybe they should give permission for a truck to take snow or have a place for the businesses that 
remove snow to go down to the ocean dump. He doesn’t know what the solution is but feels like the City 
is obligated to help people get rid of the snow around their eaves. It should be a City expense under this 
emergency situation because people need help and more are going to need it real bad soon. Kacsh asked if 
the City has been hiring local contractors to help with City snow removal and helping to remove snow 
from the snow dumps. Lynch responded that if a person needed help from the contractors to save property 
then that takes priority otherwise the City has been contracting all the trucks they can get their hands on. 
The State sent in a company to reduce the snow dumps. We will continue to use our own people and the 
local contractors as much as possible. He voiced the concern that he doesn’t know how much equipment 
the contractors have available and doesn’t want to be contracting equipment to reduce snow dumps that a 
citizen may be trying to get ahold of especially if it is to save property. The City is trying to balance that 
need. Bradford asked if there was “at your own risk” language can be added to the resolution could that 
eliminate the liability issue. Lynch responded that he didn’t believe it would. Reggiani stated that he is in 
favor of the amendment. It is a good solution and that coordination and seeking direction from Public 
Works will go a long ways.  
Vote on the amendment: 6 yeas, 0 nays, 1 absent (Allison). Motion passes. 
 

Bradford asked if the snow dumps that are closed could be barricaded. Reggiani suggested that could be 
encompassed in the coordinating the Public Works department will be doing because some snow dumps 
can’t be emptied like some others can.  
Vote on main motion: 5 yeas, 1 nay (Kacsh), 1 absent (Allison). Motion passes. 
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8. Council action authorizing City Manager’s execution of letter of commitment regarding CMMI  
Health Care Innovation Challenge Funding 
Cheshier asked if this is authorizing us to get free money. Lynch responded in the affirmative. Cheshier 
voiced his approval of the letter of commitment. Lynch stated that he put it on the agenda just to be safe 
but there actually is no financial commitment involved. This just authorizes Providence to go after these 
grant funds and if they get them it will actually pay all the costs for the first 3-years. The only financial 
commitment is that after the 3-years we would take over the cost of the operation. He added that he would 
still like to have Councils approval on the commitment.  
 

M/Kacsh S/Bradford to authorize the City Manager to execute the letter of commitment regarding CMMI 
Health Care Innovation Challenge Funding 
 

van den Broek stated that he is aware that we need to initiate an Electronic Health Records System and 
asked if this would lock the City into a particular software package of some kind. Lynch responded that 
this is just for the grant and it is his understanding that the system we will get is whatever Providence 
wants to get. This is just us saying we will go along with them in asking for some funding. Kacsh stated 
that it is his understanding that there really are only 3 choices on systems and of the 3 only 2 are viable 
options. 1 Providence already uses and the other is similar to what we already use now. Either way no 
matter which one gets chosen it will work. Cheshier stated that it looks like it’s just a patient monitoring 
system online for monitoring people out in the bush and not an EHR system. Reggiani agreed that it is an 
electronic ICU. van den Broek stated that he had made the assumption that the two systems would have 
to be compatible in some way otherwise there will be data in two different systems. Lynch agreed that 
Cheshier is correct he just didn’t understand the difference between the two. Bradford clarified that there 
is no up-front costs but that we are committed to keep funding whatever program they start after the 3-
years is up. Lynch agreed that that is his understanding.  
Vote on motion:  6 yeas, 0 nays, 1 absent (Allison). Motion passes. 
 

Council took a 5 minute recess at 8:25 pm; Council came back at 8:30 pm 
 

9. Pending Agenda and Calendar 
Hospital Governance Work Session 7-9 pm January 31st or February 1, 2012; Holly Wells will be gone 
February 11-27, 2012; DOT 36 mile bridge Work Session probably in March; Week of March 12th is 
Spring Break 

  

I. AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION  
JR Lewis stated that once everything falls into place with the resolution anything that is going to be 
different and how it should be done should be publicized. He really liked the announcements on the snow. 
Maybe he can coordinate with Sherman to keep some information flowing. Sherman stated that one 
thing they took away from the emergency was that those announcements worked really well. We might 
just keep them up, not three times a day, but keep them going. Lewis added that if someone wanted to 
come in and say what to do in normal circumstances but this is how it has changed that could be helpful to 
the public at large.  
 

Bill Howard stated that they should be ready to haul more snow and that the City is not equipped to do so 
much handling of snow as it stands.  
 

J. COUNCIL COMMENTS  
Cheshier stated that those that were involved in getting the announcements out did a good job. They were 
very helpful. There was a lot going on in the last few weeks and he thinks we should keep it going. Even 
if it is just to say where to put the snow.  
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Beedle stated that he ran into Zamarron at airport who was going up to get some training. He is glad to 
see the City personnel getting additional training; he thinks it will benefit us all. He thanked Lewis for his 
comments. He commented that the ICS personnel coordination was incredible. There was a lot of 
volunteer shoveling besides the National Guard and he thanks them.   
 

Reggiani said “Wow!” adding that he filled in for the Mayor in the EOC and it was really neat to see the 
community come together in times of need. It was tremendous seeing our staff at work, all the section 
chiefs doing their part. All volunteers that put in countless hours away from their normal jobs, working 
12-18 hours a day at City Hall was really neat to see. It was well run with very few hiccups.  
 

K. EXECUTIVE SESSION 
10.  Attorney advice regarding CASI 
M/Kacsh S/Bradford to enter into executive session to discuss attorney advice regarding CASI. Subjects 
that may be discussed are matters the immediate knowledge of which would clearly have an adverse 
effect upon the finances of the government. 
Vote on Motion:  6 yeas, 0 nays, 1 absent (Allison). Motion passes. 
 

Council entered executive session at 8:52 pm; Council came out of executive session at 9:00 pm 
 

11. Cordova Center financial update 
M/Bradford S/Kacsh to enter into executive session to hear a Cordova Center Financial update. Subjects 
that may be discussed are matters the immediate knowledge of which would clearly have an adverse 
effect upon the finances of the government. 
Vote on Motion:  6 yeas, 0 nays, 1 absent (Allison). Motion passes. 
 

Council entered executive session at 9:01 pm; Council came out of executive session at 9:21 pm 
 

12. Union contract negotiations update 
 

L.  ADJOURNMENT 
M/Bradford S/van den Broek to adjourn the work session  
Hearing no objection the meeting was adjourned at 9:22 PM. 
 

Approved:   
 
 
 

Attest: ____________________________________ 
            Robyn Kincaid, Deputy City Clerk  
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 CITY COUNCIL REGULAR MEETING 
MARCH 7, 2012 @ 7:30 PM 

LIBRARY MEETING ROOM  
MINUTES 

 

A. CALL TO ORDER 

Mayor James Kallander called the Council Regular Meeting to order at 7:30 pm on March 7, 2012, in the 
Library Meeting Room. 
 

B. INVOCATION AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Mayor Kallander led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 

C. ROLL CALL  
Present for roll call were Mayor James Kallander and Council members Keith van den Broek, David 

Allison, EJ Cheshier, David Reggiani and Robert Beedle. Council members James Kacsh and Bret 

Bradford were absent. Also present were City Manager Mark Lynch, City Clerk Susan Bourgeois and 
Student Council Representative Carl Ranney.  
 

D. APPROVAL OF REGULAR AGENDA 
M/Reggiani S/Allison to approve the Regular Agenda. 
Vote on motion: 5 yeas, 0 nays, 2 absent (Kacsh, Bradford). Motion passes.  
 

E. DISCLOSURES OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST  
Beedle noted a possible conflict with #16. Mayor Kallander stated that as Beedle will not financially gain 
from any discussion he does not have a conflict.  
 

Kacsh joined the meeting at 7:35 pm 
 

F. COMMUNICATIONS BY AND PETITIONS FROM VISITORS 
1. Guest Speakers - none 
2. Audience comments regarding agenda items  
Mike Butler, 1215 Lake Ave, spoke in regard to item 12 on the agenda. He stated he didn’t understand 
the process and was under the impression that he would be given the opportunity to speak to Council 
tonight. He would like to see if it could get on a future agenda. Mayor Kallander stated that he does not 
have an objection to Butler presenting to Council now if he can keep it short. Butler thanked the Mayor. 
A little before 5pm he got served papers notifying him of an injunction the City had filed against him for 
the florist shop. He stated that the florist shop conducted business February 13th and 14th but has not 
conducted business since February 15th. He handed out a spreadsheet to Council representing his financial 
status with the City. He told Council that he owes, as of today, a little less than $4K, of which, $2600 is a 
water bill. That represents a little more than 1 month’s billing. He explained to Council a little bit of the 
sequence of events with his businesses. He said “We have been late but we have always come through.” 
Come May they will be full, every apartment will be rented out. He stated that the problems are all fixable 
they have just all come about at a bad time. He would like to be all caught up by the end of May and at the 
latest June but in order to do that he has to get a business license. He opined that he can get out of this but 
not without Council’s help. He would like to have a meeting to discuss potential solutions in the way of 
getting his business license reinstated.  
 

3. Chairpersons and Representatives of Boards and Commissions  
Harbor Commission, Beedle reported that Karen Swartzbart gave a presentation on cleanup of the 
harbor and asking for signage. They will be talking about the harbor development plans and a direction 
for the future at the next meeting. They discussed the North Fill Boat Ramp and boardwalks for the 
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harbor. They also talked about House Bill 184 adding that it could be up to $376K more based on 2010 
numbers. Next meeting is Wednesday at City Hall.  
Health Services Board, Allison reported that at their meeting on Wednesday at 7pm Susan Humphrey- 

Barnett will report and update where Providence is at and when the new administrator will start work.  
P&Z, Reggiani reported that they had a work session last Tuesday and another last night on City Code 
Chapter 18 (zoning) changes. It is now finished and being edited by Greenwood and the attorneys. They 
had a regular meeting last night and discussed the water line issue. The recommendation will come to 
Council at the March 21st regular meeting that the property line should be the defining line for 
responsibility. They also passed a resolution that recommends the formal planning for the expansion of 
the South Fill Development Park which will require the City Council to designate funding. van den Broek 
asked if there had been a lot of public input. Reggiani responded that they had lots of neighbors in 
attendance and the Watershed group. van den Broek inquired about the impressions from the attendees. 
Reggiani responded that he thinks there is concern but a well-publicized process will help things. Kacsh 
asked if there had been money set aside in the 2012 budget for the planning. Reggiani stated he didn’t 
recall but that it is on the CIP list. Mayor Kallander suggested they wait to see what the legislature does.  
School Board, van den Broek reported that they have a number of special meetings scheduled for March 
as they are accepting applications and conducting interviews to fill the Superintendent position. They 
hope to have a contract offer out by March 21st. Mayor Kallander stated that there will be an opportunity 
for the candidates to meet Council. Bourgeois stated that all the school board agendas and packets are 
available on the city website.  
Student Council, Carl Ranney, reported that they had a meeting Monday. Nothing has happened since 
Homecoming. Allison added that as far as high school basketball, Cordova girls were 3rd and the boys 
were 4th in the district, stepping up two places from where they ended the regular season. Jr. High 
volleyball also just ended.  
 

G. APPROVAL OF CONSENT CALENDAR  
Mayor Kallander stated that the consent calendar was before the Council. 
4. Resolution 03-12-13 
A resolution of the City Council of the City of Cordova, Alaska, amending the hospital management 
contract with Providence Health and Services to allow for continued service by the interim CCMC 
administrator from effective date through date Providence hires and assigns new administrator  
5. Resolution 03-12-14 
A resolution of the City Council of the City of Cordova, Alaska, approving Providence’s selection of 
Theresa L. Carte as CCMC administrator 
Vote on Consent Calendar:  6 yeas, 0 nays, 1 absent (Bradford). Cheshier – yes; Reggiani – yes; Beedle – 
yes; van den Broek – yes; Kacsh – yes and Allison – yes. Consent Calendar was approved. 
 

Kacsh stated that he would like the Student Council to vote with Council when present.  
 

H. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
M/Reggiani S/van den Broek to approve the minutes. 
6. Minutes of 01-31-12 City Council Work Session 
7. Minutes of 02-23-12 City Council Special Meeting 
Vote on motion: 6 yeas, 0 nays, 1 absent (Bradford), Student Council yea. Motion passes.  
 

I. CONSIDERATION OF BIDS - none 
J. REPORTS OF OFFICERS 

8. Mayor’s Report 
Mayor Kallander reported that the House has passed the supplemental budget, which included $2M for 
the hospital roof. The Governor could approve it as early as March 15th. Bill Thomas carried the water for 
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this bill and can take full responsibility for getting this passed. Another Bill Thomas bill was to name the 
bridges. Thomas gave a very moving speech before the house in support of the bridge bill. In regard to 
the housing shortage in Cordova he met with Alaska Housing Finance Corporation to investigate 
potentially increasing housing in Cordova. There are 3 assistance programs for housing that might work 
for Cordova in providing housing assistance for teachers, police and healthcare workers. He looked into 
the healthcare program and it could require some matching money but as little 20% from the City. We 
currently supply housing for temporary employees for the hospital in places, which sometimes sit empty, 
costing the hospital upwards of $100K a year. Talking with Providence on this issue they foresee needing 
temporary help for a while but would like to see permanent employees residing in Cordova.  It would be 
more cost effective, if we built a building, that it be used for housing initially and then transition into 
assisted living homes for people before they get into long term care. If we built the facility adjacent to the 
hospital then the healthcare workers could provide assistance to those staying there (once it is an assisted 
living facility). He added that this is very common. A recommendation from Providence is that a four-
plex with 4-two bedroom units would substantially help take care of the needs at the hospital. Mayor 

Kallander stated that this is as far as he is going to investigate on this issue without Council’s wish to 
support such a project. If Council supports this then we will want to do a cost analysis and make sure the 
whole thing is viable. It could be misconstrued that the City would be in competition with the private 
sector for housing. However, this would be more cost effective and reliable for the City to own its own 
housing for healthcare workers and would free up other housing in the community. Mayor Kallander 
asked for concurrence to look further into the project. Kacsh stated that he would like to further explore 
the options. $100K annually on housing is $1M in 10-years so it wouldn’t take to long for it to pay for 
itself. Beedle asked if the local contractors had been contacted about housing solutions. Mayor Kallander 
replied that the hospital contracts with a number of private sector renters now. Beedle furthered that since 
they were looking at new construction that the contractors might be a good resource. His is concerned 
about competing with the private sector. Lynch added that the City from time to time, historically, has 
provided housing for up to 6-months for new employees. Reggiani stated that he thought it was a great 
idea and would like to see the numbers. Cheshier agreed with Reggiani. Allison stated that the dual use 
of it would be great. Back in 1991 the HSB talked about assisted living homes. The community is aging 
and having a place to house people before they get moved into the nursing home makes sense. Beedle 
does like the assisted living options in town. It would be a lot better and healthier for the locals to be able 
to stay in the community. Mayor Kallander agreed with Beedle stating that if they could find property 
adjacent to the hospital the health care workers could just walk over to provide care and would greatly cut 
down on expenses. Council concurred that it would be worth looking into for a little ways down the road. 
Mayor Kallander stated that he will be in Juneau the 15th to the 17th working towards additional funding 
for our CIP list items. He added that he is aware of Council’s preferred management scenario for health 
care. So he will talk to PERS and run the public corporation idea by them to make sure everything is still 
good. Portland, Oregon received their waiver on LT2 so he will be making calls to DEC tomorrow. There 
is increased optimism for us to get a waiver.  
 

9. Manager’s Report  
Lynch passed out a memo from Providence recommending the hire for the new administrator which 
includes her start date of April 8th. HSB will get the resolution to remove the current administrator then 
Council will get the resolution. He asked Royal to give him an update on the costs of the snow emergency 
since January 1st. He handed out a spreadsheet showing the costs. Once he heard that they were going to 
get the funding for the Hospital roof he contacted CH2MHill who did the preliminary work last year. The 
architect drawings and engineer work has not been completed yet. He handed out a spreadsheet showing 
the estimated cost, adding that they can start virtually immediately. Lynch stated that he needs Council’s 
yea or nay to proceed with CH2MHill formally. If Council does not want to go through CH2MHill it will 

13



DRAFT 

MINUTES – REGULAR MEETING 
MARCH 7, 2012 
PAGE 4 OF 8 

take more time to find a new architect and engineering company. Kacsh stated that he has no problem 
with CH2MHill but does not like skipping the RFP process. Mayor Kallander stated that he shares 
Kacsh’s concerns but wonders how much difference there really is between what has transpired with the 
quote process and going through the RFP process. It may be just as effective as the RFP process 
considering the time crunch. Reggiani stated that he has no problem with CH2MHill doing the project 
and added that with the time crunch it sounds like we need to jump on this so we don’t run out of time. 
Mayor Kallander stated that there are some savings available with project management and such. He 
asked Council how they felt about going through the RFP process or proceeding with CH2MHill. The 
RFP process will take 6-8 weeks itself. Lynch stated that if Council approves using CH2MHill they could 
start two weeks sooner than planned. Mayor Kallander cautioned against fast tracking too much and pre-
spending when the Governor has not yet approved the supplemental budget. They should know by the 
next meeting if it has been approved so Council can vote on it then. Beedle stated he does have some 
concerns with not going through the RFP process. CH2MHill is a fine company but this is a lot of money. 
The RFP could bring in lower bids. Mayor Kallander asked Lynch to bring estimates to the next meeting 
as the RFP process itself will cost money. Allison stated that maybe some clarification on the difference 
between the quote and RFP processes would help the decision. You ask several companies to give you a 
quote, similar to putting out an RFP. Doing quotes allow us to handle things differently with code and is 
quicker. A quote is on something specific and an RFP could be on whatever they want to do. Mayor 

Kallander agreed that that are some differences but he doesn’t know that it warrants the delay. Reggiani 
opined that when you find a good engineering/architect company you stick with them. We have worked 
with a lot of different companies and we have had some different results. We have been very happy with 
CH2MHill. 
Lynch returned to his report stating that already this year we have incurred some higher expenses than 
planned not only in snow removal but also in legal fees. The majority of it is attributed to the Union 
Contract negotiations and the issues with the sales tax and business licenses. We won’t really know until 
next month how much those costs will be. He has a confidential packet to discuss with Council in an 
executive session on sales tax and business licenses. That executive session will be at the March 21 
Regular Council meeting. Lynch reported that he contacted Jason Borer at the Eyak Corporation who has 
a new executive director coming soon. He informed Lynch that the Eyak Corporation has some money 
they are looking at putting into low income housing. When the new director started the end of March they 
will be having a discussion on that possibility. Beedle asked how the breakwater proposal is going. Lynch 
responded that the proposals are in and a committee has reviewed them and ranked them. He can’t release 
any details but he can say that the highest ranking proposal was from Eagle Contracting but they are still 
in negotiations about some aspects of the proposal. Beedle asked when it would be wrapped up. Mayor 

Kallander responded that they are waiting on the Corps permit. The Audubon society has submitted a 
letter of protest. Greenwood stated that she had talked to Mr. Hewitt, who is our Corps representative, 
who told her that his portion of it is in his boss’s box. If the boss is okay with it than we should hear back 
from them sometime next week, if the boss has issues than it could be longer. Greenwood explained the 
process of permitting with the Corps. Reggiani stated that he appreciates the financial update from Lynch. 
He asked if perhaps the reports are misleading in that there may be more outstanding items. Lynch 
responded that there are outstanding items. Reggiani asked if someone is tracking hours and invoices that 
are outstanding. Zamarron stated that the contractors turn in 214’s, which is an accounting of time, but is 
not an invoice. It is possible to get a ballpark figure from those 214’s. Mayor Kallander asked Lynch to 
get Council ballpark figures for the next meeting. Kacsh asked if we know the monetary totals of damage 
around town. Greenwood responded that it is estimated to be between $5-6M which includes everything: 
City, business, and private. Lynch added that he had heard from PWSEDC that they had identified 30 
structures between Valdez and Cordova for the SBA. Anything over $25K will trigger that so we should 
be hearing of an SBA declaration soon that will open up small business loan availability. Mayor 

14



DRAFT 

MINUTES – REGULAR MEETING 
MARCH 7, 2012 
PAGE 5 OF 8 

Kallander asked for a follow up at the next meeting with estimates. Reggiani asked about the union 
contract grievance on the Police Chief doing work that the union considers bargaining unit work. Lynch 
replied that the union feels that ANY department head should not be doing the duties that could be done 
by a union employee. They have started with the Police Chief. He is not supposed to make arrests, he is 
not supposed to patrol the streets, he is just supposed to sit in his office and supervise according to the 
union. That is the latest in the series and probably won’t be the last. We have always had a working Chief 
and we intend to keep it that way.  
 

10. City Clerk’s Report  
Bourgeois reported on the elections stating that there are at least 53 left to count maybe up to 70. These 
will be counted on the 14th at 10:00 am at City Hall. Proposition 1 currently has the “no’s winning by 14 
votes. The only other race was EJ Cheshier and Bob “Moose” Henrichs which EJ Cheshier won. 
Everyone else was uncontested. In the middle of the election time Deputy Clerk Robyn Kincaid has been 
busy with assessment notices and foreclosures. Friday assessment notices went in the mail, triggering a 
month for people to appeal which put the deadline at April 9th. Properties that went up this year are 
commercial buildings, which raised assessed values by $4M which really is only $40K more in taxes with 
our low mill rate. 2011 foreclosure list has been published and has 7 properties on it. It will run in the 
newspaper for 4 weeks. 4 of those 7 properties still owe for 2010 and the expiration of the redemption 
period for those properties, the last chance for those owners to pay the taxes, is in May. Beedle asked if 
any of the property owners were elderly. Bourgeois responded that they are not. van den Broek asked 
what the next step in the foreclosure process is if these property owners don’t pay the taxes by May. 
Bourgeois responded that the last day of the expiration of the redemption period in May it will 
automatically, by deed, become the City’s property. The City has not taken property in a lot of years. The 
last few taken have been just land but all these are actual buildings. The City went away from taking 
trailers in the foreclosure process because it was a hassle. Council will have the opportunity to evaluate 
what they would like to do with the building if we get that far along in the process. Bourgeois stated that 
everyone should thank the election board members as they did a very professional job. They were Diana 

Rubio as Chair, Ann Schultz, Becky Chapek, Ruth Steele and Sue Shellhorn.    
 

11. Staff Reports 
a.   Josh Hallquist, COR, Cordova Center Project  
b. Cathy Sherman, Cordova Center update 

Sherman reported for Hallquist as well. They are concentrating on framing and soffit work for the 
majority of the time. The stone mason is back and working on the west wall. The siding should arrive the 
week of the 23rd. Rainproof roofing will be back at the end of the month. The yellow cedar for the trim 
and outside posts is at the mill and should be shipped up soon too. They are working on organizing a team 
meeting for early April to work on construction close out. They are looking at substantial close out being 
May 8th. MRV will be back on site next week. They should have the complete review of the drawings for 
Phase II constructability and estimates by April 30th. All of the RFQ’s for art are in. 67 artists put in 
proposals: 28 were Cordovans, 26 are from elsewhere in Alaska, 4 are from the lower 48 and 2 are 
Canadian. There will be two or three meetings to weed through the proposals. They would need over $2M 
to purchase all the art that was proposed, which is of course over budget, so they will have to weed them 
down a bit. They hope to have requests out to the artists for the full proposals by May 1st. Sherman would 
like to have a Cordova Center Committee to finish up with Phase II to include 1 or 2 Council members. 
The committee would help her forward the corporate sponsorship which could involve some local 
business leaders and maybe some City Council members in fine tuning our final ask for money from 
corporate sponsors. Kacsh asked if she had ideas of who she would like to have on the committee or 
volunteers already. Sherman replied that she did not but would like people who would be comfortable 
approaching potential corporate sponsors.  
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K. CORRESPONDENCE  
12. Public Statement regarding Porterhouse Apartments 
13. Letter from Mikunda Cottrell in re Government Auditing Standards  
14. Letter from Karen Rehfeld, Director OMB in re supplemental budget request 
15. Email from Mary Anne Bishop in re article on AIGCO 
16. Letter from DNR in re Pioneer Igloo & AK Historical Commission Spring 12 agenda 
17. Letter from State petroleum assessor in re oil & gas props in Cordova 
18. AML Federal Priorities 2012  
 

Beedle asked about the memo in the packet on properties assessed value. Bourgeois informed Council 
that it is the one oil and gas property in town; it’s the Alyeska property over by AML. The State 
Department of Revenue does assessing for oil and gas properties. Allison asked if the Historic 
Preservation Commission is the same as the Cordova Historical Society. Sherman responded that they are 
different. The commission still exists on the books but they have not been active. The Historical Society 
has acted in their stead in the past.  
 

M/Reggiani S/van den Broek to take a recess  
Vote on motion: 6 yeas, 0 nays, 1 absent (Bradford). Motion passes.  
Council took at recess at 8:49 pm and came back at 8:55 pm 
 

L. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS  
19. Resolution 02-12-10 
A resolution of the Cordova City Council in support of House Bill no. 184 relating to the sharing of tax 
revenue from the fisheries business tax and fishery resource landing tax with municipalities. 
 

This resolution was postponed from the February 23, 2012 Special Meeting to the next regular meeting. 
Council put the motion back on the table by reading the pending motion into the record. 
 

M/Reggiani S/van den Broek to approve resolution 02-12-10, a resolution of the Cordova City Council in 
support of House Bill no. 184 relating to the sharing of tax revenue from the fisheries business tax and 
fishery resource landing tax with municipalities. 
 

M/Reggiani S/van den Broek to amend resolution 02-12-10 to include the recommendations by John 
Bitney adding a WHEREAS and a BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT. 

WHEREAS, it is the intent of the City of Cordova to use additional fisheries tax revenues to assist the 
city with the financial burden that the maintenance and improvement of our harbors has become. 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT in the event the Alaska Legislature does not pass House Bill 
No. 184, the City Council of the City of Cordova, Alaska encourages the Legislature and the 
Governor to consider a major funding initiative towards improving harbors in small communities 
across the state of Alaska.  

Vote on motion to amend: 6 yeas, 0 nays, 1 absent (Bradford). Amendment passes.  
 

Vote on main motion: 6 yeas, 0 nays, 1 absent (Bradford). Main motion passes.  
 

20. Resolution 03-12-11 
A resolution of the City Council of the City of Cordova, Alaska, designating capital improvements 
projects 
After reading the comments in a memo from John Bitney, City Lobbyist, Council decided not to change 
Capital Priorities while the legislature was in-session and therefore took no action on this resolution. 
 

21. Resolution 03-12-12 
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A resolution of the City Council of the city of Cordova, Alaska, extending the Mayor’s and the City 
Manager’s disaster emergency declaration of January 6, 2012 due to excessive snowfall for an additional 
60 days. 
 

M/Allison S/Beedle to approve Resolution 03-12-12 a resolution of the City Council of the City of 
Cordova, Alaska, extending the Mayor’s and the City Manager’s disaster emergency declaration of 
January 6, 2012 due to excessive snowfall for an additional 60 days 
 

Lynch explained that extending could assist with additional costs being reimbursed.  
Vote on motion: 6 yeas, 0 nays, 1 absent (Bradford). Motion passes.  
 

M. UNFINISHED BUSINESS - None 
 

N. NEW & MISCELLANEOUS BUSINESS 
22. Council approval of P&Z Resolution in re Land Disposal Maps 
M/Allison S/Cheshier that the City Council accept Resolution 12-01 from the Planning and Zoning 
Commission. 
Vote on motion: 6 yeas, 0 nays, 1 absent (Bradford). Motion passes.  
 
23. Pending Agenda and Calendar  

Work session with Zamarron concerning recycling/refuse matters was scheduled to start at 7pm on 
March 21 and then the Regular meeting would begin immediately following that. 
March 8th DOT work session 6 pm at Mt. Eccles Commons 
 

O. AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION  
Mike Butler, 1215 Lake Ave, submitting application is the easy part it’s been unreasonable. A small 
problem has turned into an impossible problem. 
 

P. COUNCIL COMMENTS 
24. Council Comments  
Kacsh thought it was time to explore an electric boiler for pool which could run off of waste electricity 
from CEC. 
 

Reggiani commented on George Covel’s letter on the E-911 surcharge would like to see a resolution at 
the next meeting suspending that surcharge. Cheshier seconded the request.  
 

Allison commented on fish tax. We are losing money to the processors, which might not be such a bad 
thing but we need to market ourselves as doing that – especially to the Processors. He was referring to the 
capital projects tax credit program which the state funds out of Fisheries Taxes now. If this bill we 
supported tonight passes, we will be helping them even more and need to be recognized for that. He wants 
to ask someone and maybe it’s the SRTS people what are the one way signs all about? He also inquired as 
to when the HSB will be changed and how?  
 

Cheshier commented that it was nice to get a couple of days break on snow, ay Moe (Zamarron)?  
 

Beedle E-911 he would like to more information before we set it aside. He thanked the City crew for 
plowing great. He also hoped that people walking in the evening would wear reflective gear – he has seen 
dogs with reflective collars but people dressed all in black on narrow roads – scary situation. 
 

Q. EXECUTIVE SESSION 
Council took a recess at 9:24 pm and came back at 9:34 pm 
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25. Cordova Center Financial Update – Reggiani mentioned that this executive session was not necessary 
tonight. 
 

26. Union contract negotiations 
M/Reggiani S/van den Broek to discuss the union contract negotiations. Subjects that may be discussed 
are matters the immediate knowledge of which would clearly have an adverse effect upon the finances of 
the government. 
Vote on motion: 6 yeas, 0 nays, 1 absent (Bradford). Motion passes.  
Council entered executive session at 9:35 pm; Council came out of executive session at 10:21 pm. 
Mayor Kallander stated that Council had a discussion with the Manager and Assistant Manager in the 
executive session and gave them direction on how to proceed with Union negotiations. 
 

27. City Clerk Contract review 
M/Reggiani S/Allison to discuss the Clerk’s contract review; subjects that may be discussed are matters 
the immediate knowledge of which would clearly have an adverse effect upon the finances of the 
government. 
Vote on motion: 6 yeas, 0 nays, 1 absent (Bradford). Motion passes.  
Council entered executive session at 10:21 pm; Council came out of executive session at 11:04 pm. 
Mayor Kallander stated that Council discussed the Clerk’s contract with and Council has withdrawn its 
proposed amendment to the Clerk’s contract. 
 

R.  ADJOURNMENT 
M/Allison S/Reggiani to adjourn the regular meeting at 11:05 pm 
Vote on motion: 6 yeas, 0 nays, 1 absent (Bradford). Motion passes.  
 
 

Approved: April 4, 2012 
 
 

Attest: ____________________________________ 
           Robyn Kincaid, Deputy City Clerk  
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CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING 
MARCH 15, 2012 @ 7:00 PM 
LIBRARY MEETING ROOM 

MINUTES 
 

A. CALL TO ORDER 
Acting Vice Mayor EJ Cheshier called the Council Special Meeting to order at 7:00 pm on March 
15, 2012 in the Library Meeting Room. 
 

B. ROLL CALL 
Present for roll call were Council members Jim Kacsh, David Allison, Bret Bradford, EJ Cheshier 
and Robert Beedle. Mayor Jim Kallander and Council Members David Reggiani and Keith van 

den Broek were absent. Also present were City Manager Mark Lynch and City Clerk Susan 

Bourgeois. 
 

C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
M/Bradford S/Kacsh to approve the agenda.  
Hearing no objection, motion passed. 
 

D. DISCLOSURES OF CONFLICTS OF INTEREST – None 
 

E. COMMUNICATIONS BY AND PETITIONS FROM VISITORS 
1. Audience comments regarding agenda items - None 
 

F. NEW BUSINESS 
2. Resolution 03-12-16 
Certification of the official results of the March 6, 2012 General Election 
M/Kacsh S/Bradford to approve Resolution 03-12-16 a certification of the official results of the 
March 6, 2012 General Election. 
Vote on motion: 5 yeas, 0 nays, 2 absent (van den Broek, Reggiani). Motion passes.  
 

3. Swearing in of Council members and School Board members – Bret Bradford, EJ Cheshier, 
Dan Reum and Pete Hoepfner were stated and signed an oath and were sworn into office by the 
City Clerk. 
 

4. Resolution 03-12-17 
A resolution of the Cordova City Council authorizing the City Manager to sign an amendment to the 
agreement with the State of Alaska concerning participation of hospital employees in the Public 
Employees Retirement System of Alaska 
M/Bradford S/Kacsh to approve Resolution 03-12-17 a resolution of the Cordova City Council 
authorizing the City Manager to sign an amendment to the agreement with the State of Alaska 
concerning participation of hospital employees in the Public Employees Retirement System of 
Alaska. 
 

Bradford said good job to Mark Lynch and asked if it went smoothly. Lynch said that it did go 
fairly smoothly but we did have to do the termination study although so far we have not been 
charged for it. He mentioned that the hospital would have to continue to pay 24.16% of the salary of 
that position to PERS for the unfunded liability which would probably be forever (PERS says 30 
years but it really could be longer). Bradford asked about a CFO and Cheshier said that Providence 
would be hiring a CFO – they are searching presently. The CEO starts April 8 – Theresa Carte. 
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Vote on motion: 6 yeas, 0 nays, 1 absent (Bradford). Motion passes.  
 

There was no Audience participation agenda item but Pete Hoepfner was interested in updating 
Council on the school superintendent search. He said that the three superintendent candidates would 
be in town this weekend for interviews and to meet community members, teachers, students. 
Council was invited to the Monday night open public session from 7:00 pm – 8:15 pm at Mt. 
Eccles. 
 

G. COUNCIL COMMENTS 
Bradford thanked Mark and Jim and Bitney who all worked on the PERS thing to make that 
happen.  
Cheshier wanted to reiterate for Bradford’s sake because he had been gone, that there was a three 
part interview process for the new hospital administrator and each interview group unanimously 
picked Theresa Carte. Bradford was glad to hear it. 
 

H. ADJOURNMENT 
M/Kacsh S/Bradford to adjourn.  
Hearing no objection the meeting was adjourned at 7:42 pm. 
 

Approved: April 4, 2012 

 
 

Attest: ____________________________________ 
           Susan Bourgeois, City Clerk 
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March 28, 2012 Manager’s Report (for 04/07/12 Council meeting) 
 
 
 
Personnel issues: We are still working on filling positions in Public Works. Finance has hired a temporary 
person to fill in for Tracy Merritt while she is out on medical leave. 
 
Union Contract/Grievances: This continues to consume a majority of my time. I have met with Union 
representatives on several occasions. Grievance arbitration concerning management’s right to assign work in the 
best interest of the City is set to begin in mid-June. We are working on a potential use of FMCS (Federal 
Mediation and Conciliation Service) to help potentially settle grievances at a lower cost than arbitration. I am 
optimistic that we may be able to settle contract negotiations soon, and possibly one or more of the grievances. 
 
Hospital Contract: Providence has begun CCMC management. The new CCMC Administrator will start April 
8th. 
 
Hospital Roof: The Governor signed the supplemental budget which included the money for the hospital roof 
on March 26th. I signed the agreement with CH2MHILL on March 28th to get the project going. 
 
Sound Developer / Spartan: Both boats are cut up and stockpiled. Metal should be removed from stockpile 
soon. Trench should be filled by the end of March. I solicited 3 quotes and hired the lowest (Eagle Contracting) 
to fill the trench. 
 
Harbor Study & Boardwalks: Dee High of DHI Engineering is tentatively scheduled to come to Cordova on 
April 2nd to view and discuss the conceptual phase of these projects. 
 
Breakwater/Fill: Proposals have been returned and I am in the negotiation process (CMC 5.12.130(E)) with 
Eagle Contracting, who had the highest scored proposal. Details of the successful proposal will be announced 
once negotiations are completed (CMC 5.12.130(D)). Currently we are awaiting results of rock testing from the 
City Quarry and Eagle’s Quarry. 
 
North Fill Floating Dock: RFP had been advertised, and to date I have sent out RFP packets to 23 companies. 
Proposals are due by April 20th. 
 
Snow Emergency: Snow hauling has ceased and we are winding down. However, Finance is still very busy 
working with the State to finalize costs and reimbursements. 

CI TY OF CORDOVA 
 

Office of City Manager 

City of Cordova 
602 Railroad Ave. 
P.O. Box 1210 
Cordova, Alaska  99574 

Phone: (907) 424-6200 
Fax: (907) 424-6000 
Email: 

citymanager@cityofcordova.net 
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   CITY CLERK’S REPORT TO COUNCIL 

April 04, 2012 Regular Council Meeting 

Date of Report: March 29, 2012 

 

Things I have been working on: 

 signed paychecks/ other AP checks 

 prepared agendas and packets for regular meet ing on April 4 (prepared resolut ions, 

m em os, etc.)  and work session on April 5, 2012 

 assessm ent  not ices were sent  March 9;   tw o appeals as of writ ing of this report  – 

and a handful of phone calls;  last  day to appeal April 9 – BOE m eet ing April 16 

 2011 foreclosures ad has run – next  the Deputy Clerk will m ove on to the EOR of the 

2010 (expirat ion of the redem pt ion period)  delinquencies – last  day to redeem  those 

propert ies is May 18, 2012 (3 propert ies rem ain delinquent  for 2010)  

 contacted Valdez and Whit t ier  to set  up a teleconference in re adjust ing the split  of 

fisheries business taxes for 2012 – worked on this last  year and we went  with the 

custom ary split  – this year looking to get  m ore for Cordova ( this is especially 

im portant  if HB 184 passes)  

 Deputy Clerk prepared agenda and packet  for first  ( revived)  E-911 Com m it tee 

m eet ing for April 2, 2012 – new m em bership and tasks listed tonight  in Consent  

Calendar 

 coordinated with State DoT folks for work session in re 36 m ile br idge on Thursday 

night  ( tom orrow)  April 5, 2012 5: 30 pm  at  Mt . Eccles 

 worked with Com m issioner Luiken’s office to plan for his visit  and m eet ing with 

Mayor Kallander on March 28, 2012 

 prepared proclam at ion for tonight ’s packet  

 prepared not ice for PWSRCAC vacancy -  advert ised 

 handled a records request  regarding Providence hospital m anagem ent  cont ract  

 Deputy Clerk calculated am ounts owing by Alyeska regarding 2007-2009 (see let ter 

in correspondence form  Oil & Gas Assessor)  appeal and sent  bill for $ 138,326.82        

which is due to us by May 4, 2012 (another windfall)  

 

City of Cordova,  

Office of the City Clerk 

Cordova, AK  99574 
602 Railroad Avenue *  PO Box 1210 

Phone:  907.424.6248 

Fax:  907.424.6000 

Cell:  907.253.6248 

E-m ail:  cityclerk@cityofcordova.net  
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City	of	Cordova	
Legislative	Update		
March	24,	2012		
Summary	There	are	three	weeks	remaining	in	the	legislative	session	to	get	everything	done	by	the	April	15	deadline.		The	Senate	Finance	Committee	is	focused	almost	exclusively	changes	to	oil	and	natural	gas	taxes.		Expectations	are	that	they	will	try	to	bring	a	bill	to	the	Floor	late	next	week.			The	House	spent	the	past	week	on	a	bill	(HB9)	to	speed	up	the	process	for	developing	an	in‐state	natural	gas	pipeline.		
Capital	Budget	House	Bill	307	(the	Supplemental	Budget)	passed	the	legislature	and	approved	$2	million	for	replacement	of	the	Cordova	hospital	roof.		HB307	is	currently	on	Governor	Parnell’s	desk	waiting	for	his	signature.		This	will	fund	the	top	priority	project	on	the	capital	project	list.		The	remaining	capital	projects	have	been	moved	up	in	the	same	priority	order.		These	projects	will	be	considered	for	the	Capital	Budget,	which	should	see	a	first	draft	written	by	the	Senate	Finance	Committee.		It	will	then	pass	over	to	the	House	for	any	final	changes.		
Redistricting	The	Supreme	Court	issued	a	decision	on	March	14	to	remand	to	the	Fairbanks	Superior	Court	the	task	of	working	with	the	Redistricting	Board	to	change	boundaries	on	certain	districts.		The	Redistricting	Board	will	meet	next	week	to	redraw	some	of	the	districts	in	Fairbanks	and	Western	Alaska	in	an	attempt	to	get	approval	from	the	court.		Any	changes	to	the	plan	will	have	to	be	resubmitted	to	the	federal	Department	of	Justice	for	approval	–	a	process	that	can	take	up	to	60	days.		One	concern	whether	a	final	plan	can	be	adopted	by	the	candidate	filing	deadline	of	June	1st.		The	Supreme	Court	stated	in	their	ruling	that	if	a	plan	isn’t	finished	by	June	1st,	candidates	may	file	under	the	plan	adopted	by	the	Redistricting	Board.		The	bottom	line	is	that	Cordova	will	likely	be	in	House	District	35	with	the	community	of	Kodiak	for	the	2012	Election.		There	are	likely	to	be	changes	in	the	neighboring	House	Districts	36	–	38	in	Bristol	Bay/Western	Alaska	that	will	impact	Cordova’s	Senate	District.					
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Senate	Bill	100,	a	bill	that	would	eliminate	PERS	termination	studies,	is	scheduled	for	a	hearing	in	Senate	Finance	Committee	on	Friday,	March	30th,	at	1:00PM.		This	bill	is	a	major	issue	for	AML,	and	many	municipalities	are	expected	to	testify	in	support.		The	Dept.	of	Administration	has	testified	at	previous	hearings	in	opposition	to	the	bill.	
	
House	Bill	294	would	increase	the	monthly	allowance	of	electricity	eligible	for	PCE	from	500	kw	to	700kw.		The	bill	moved	to	the	House	Finance	Committee	last	week,	and	is	being	discussed	as	being	part	of	a	package	of	proposals	to	deal	with	high	energy	costs.		Other	proposals	include	providing	a	fuel	vouchers,	and	subsidizing	major	generation	projects	(gas	pipeline,	Susitna	dam,	etc.).		An	“energy	package”	is	expected	to	be	part	of	the	capital	budget	discussions.		
House	Bill	261,	by	Rep.	Bryce	Edgmon	(D‐Dillingham),	would	modify	Commercial	Fishing	Loans	for	entry	permits	by	increasing	the	loan	amount	from	$100,000	to	$200,000.		Last	week	HB261	moved	out	of	the	House	Finance	Committee,	and	is	now	waiting	for	a	vote	on	the	House	Floor.	
	
House	Bill	347	was	introduced	two	weeks	ago,	and	is	in	the	House	Judiciary	Committee.		The	bill	would	prohibit	the	use	of	municipal	funds	to	support	or	oppose	efforts	to	circulate	petitions	for	a	ballot	initiative,	to	influence	the	outcome	of	an	election	concerning	an	initiative.		HB347	is	sponsored	by	Rep.	Kurt	Olson	(R‐Soldotna),	and	is	opposed	by	AML.		
House	Bill	325,	the	bill	to	reinstate	the	Alaska	coastal	management	program,	is	not	scheduled	for	any	hearings.		If	the	bill	does	not	pass,	an	initiative	to	reinstate	the	program	will	be	on	the	ballot	for	the	2012	Election.		
House	Bill	184,	the	bill	to	increase	the	percentage	of	fisheries	business	tax	that	are	shared	with	municipalities,	is	not	scheduled	for	hearings	in	the	House	Finance	Committee.		
House	Bill	60,	a	bill	to	allow	geoduck	farming	in	Prince	William	Sound,	Yakutat,	&	Kodiak,	is	still	pending	in	the	Senate	Finance	Committee.		It	is	not	scheduled	for	any	hearings	at	this	time.		
House	Bill	246,	a	bill	naming	bridges	along	the	Copper	River	Highway,	has	passed	the	House	and	moved	out	of	the	Senate	Transportation	Committee	last	week.		It	is	now	waiting	for	a	hearing	in	the	Senate	Finance	Committee.		
Conclusion	The	major	issues	to	watch	in	the	final	days	are	1)	whether	the	House	and	Senate	can	reach	an	agreement	on	oil/gas	taxes,	2)	funding	increases	for	education,	and	3)	funding	for	capital	projects.				While	there	are	many	bills	pending,	very	few	of	them	are	expected	to	pass.	
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 Cordova Solid Waste Upgrades 

Memo 
To:  Mayor and City Council 

From:  Moe Zamarron, Director Public Works 

CC:  Mark Lynch, City Manager; 

Date:  March 29, 2012 

Re:  Feedback concerning proposed solid waste upgrades 

In response to a presentation concerning proposed solid waste program upgrades 
Council requested that public feedback be gathered and reported back to Council. This 
is the first step in the process of sizing and tailoring the plans to the preferences of the 
residents of Cordova. 
 
The results of informal queries will be presented for discussion at the April 4, 2012 
meeting of City Council. 
 
Thank you, 
Moe Zamarron 
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tJ’ 9J’ [ 4\ {[ 4\ [ Sean Parnell, Governor

D Stat9 Office Building
P0 Box 110420

Juneau, AK 99811-0420
DEPARTMENT OF REVENUE 907.465.2320

° 550 W 7th Ave Suite 500
Tax Division Anchorage, AK 99501-3555

907,289.6620

www.taxstate.ak.us

March 27, 2012

The Honorable Jim Kallander
Mayor, City of Cordova
P.O. Box 1210
Cordova, AK 99574

Dear Mayor Kallander:

I have mailed your City Manager a copy of the 2007, 2008, and 2009
supplementary assessment rolls for oil and gas properties located within the City
of Cordova, taxable under AS 43.56.

The total supplementary assessed values are: $4,187,810, $3,358,730, and
$203,950.

The values listed on the supplemental assessment rolls are taken from the Alaska
Superior Court’s March 6, 2012 Final Judgment, which established the valuation
of the TAPS for ad valorem tax purposes under AS 43.56.060(e)(2) for the 2007,
2008, and 2009 tax years. A copy of the determination has also been provided.

These supplemental property tax rolls are being issued in accordance with the
Superior Court’s directive that “[t]he Alaska Department of Revenue shall issue
supplemental certified assessment rolls reflecting the 2007, 2008, and 2009 value
of TAPS.”

Because these supplemental tax rolls have been prepared under direct order of
the Superior Court, which retains jurisdiction of this matter, the appeal procedures
set forth in either AS 43.56.110, AS 43.56.120, 15 MC 56.030, 15 MC 56.040,
and 15 MC 56.047 do not apply. Any appeal(s) of these supplemental tax rolls
shall be made directly to the Alaska Superior Court and the Alaska Supreme
Court.

Sincerely,

7’James H. Greeley, Jr.
“ State Petroleum Property Assessor

cc: Mark Lynch, City Manager
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Printed 3/27/2012

Alyeska Pipeline Service Company

900 F-Benson Blvd

PC Sos 196660

Anchorage, AK 99519-6660

Attn: Cathy Taylor

Accounting 0;rector

State of Alaska -2007 Notice of Supplemental Assessment Roll - riTAps Property

92-0039 154

Superior Court 2007 Original
- Supplen’se..tal

Jurisdiction Actount 0et.rminion Assessment Assessment
Unorgantaed 001-003-0367 3.823754860 1955,340:20 1,864,414,740
Unorganized 001-000-0068 2112000 2,112000 0
North Slope Borough 002-000-0413 2,160696,680 1,104,907,890 1,055,788,790
North Slope Borough 002-000-0415 803.000 803,000 0
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-001-OOS1 22,397,000 22,391,000 0
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-001-0093 465,122,630 231,848.130 227,274,500
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-003-0049 38,420.600 19,647,010 13,773,590
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-005.0094 38,809,180 19,845,710 18,963,470
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-008-0089 16,757,400 8,569,180 8,188,220
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-009-0095 5,051,S10 2,S83,170 2.468,340
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-011-0120 11,463,040 5,861,810 5,601230
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-012-0144 4,954.360 2.533,500 2,420,860
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-012-014S 3,108.620 1,589.640 1,518,980
Fa:rbanks North Sta’ Borough 003-032-0146 2,622,900 1,341,260 1,281,640
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-014-0147 4.380,060 2,086.410 1,993,553
Municipality ofAnchorage 034-001-3241 148,S86,560 - 75.982.190 12.604.370
Munic’pality ofAnchorage 004-001-0214 29,043.840 14.852,0S0 - 14.191,790

Municipality ofAnchorage 004-003-0240 241,199,800 123,341.502 111.858.298
Municipality nf Anchorage 004-003-0243 5.503,370 2,814.240 2,689.130
City ofvaidaz 005-003-0023 1,755.311.470 897.609,0:0 857,105,460

-

City of Valdez 006-003-0023 8,304,030 8. 304,000 . 0
City ofvaldez 006-C’03’0027 142,344,740 12,793,330 69,554,410
City of Valdez 006-003-0028 699.000 699,000 0
City of Whittier 011-000-0100 1,279,920 554,510 625.410
City of Cordova 012-000-0001 8,570,450 4,382,650 4,187,810

ITotal I 8,941,000,000 I 4,588,895,312 I 4,352,104,688

1-The Superior Court detarmined TAPS assessed value for 2007 in the amount of $8,941,000,000. This did not affect the value
allocation to TAPS material and nupplies accounts, which are derived from the Alyeska property tat return. Therefore, the only
amended assessments pertarn to TAPS non material and supplies accounts,
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Printed: 3/27/2012

Alyeska Pipeline Service Company

gao t. Benson Blvd

PG Box 196660

Anchorage, AK 99519-6660

Atrn Cathy Taylor

Accourting Director

State of Alaska -2008 Notice of Supplemental Assessment Roll - TAPS Property

92 -00 3 9 154

. : - -

- Superior Court
- - 2008 Original Supplemenlal - -

Jurisdiction Accow.t ..- - - Determination Assewnent Assessment
-

-

Unorganized 001-000-0067 4.134,119,300 2631959100 2,502,160,200
Unorganized 001-000-0068 2,014000 2014000 0
North Slope Borough 002-000-0413 2,601,277,990 1,655,086,040 945,191950
North Slope Borough 002-000-0415 1,345,000 1,345,000 0
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-001-0093 545,737,100 346,359,3S0 199,377,750
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-003-0049 62,580,050 43,035,510 19,S44S40
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-005-0094 49,012,440 31,203,440 17,809,000
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-008-0089 21,163,070 13,473,330 7,689,740
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-009-0095 6,379,590 4,061,520 2,318,070
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-011-0120 14,476,770 9,216,540 S,260,230
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-012-0144 6,256,910 3,983,420 2,273,490
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-012-0145 3,925,900 2,499,400 1,426,500
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-012-0146 3,312,480 2.108,870 1,203,610
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-014-0147 8,152,750 6,280,460 1,872,290
Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-015-1515 22,106,130 20,844.390 1,861,74C
Municipality of Anchorage 004-001-0241 34,61.570 21,939,730 12,S2,840
Municipality of Anciomge 004-001-0244 2,543,870 1.619,530 - 924,340
Municipality ofAnchorage 004-003-0240 55.941,280 35,614,650 20.326,630
Municicality ofAnchorage 004-003-0243 482,020 306,280 175,140
City ofValdez 006-003-0020 1,893,306210 1,205,360,620 682,945,650
City of Vaidet 006-003-0023 9,848,000 9,848,000 0
City of Valdec 006-003-002] 153,505,080 97,721,920 55,212.110
City of Valdec 006-003-0028 828,000 828,000 0
City of Whittier 011-000-0100 1,380,810 879,080 501,730
City of Cordova 012-000-0001 9,243,620 5,884,890 3,358,730

ITotal I 9,644,000,000 6,154,479,720 I 3,489,520,280 P

1- The Superior Court determined TAPS assessed value for 2008 in the amount of $9,644,000,000. This did not affect the value
allocation to TAPS material and si allocation to TAPS material and supplies accounts, which are derived from the Alyeska property tax return. Therefore, the only
amended assessments pertain to amended assessments pertain to TAPS non material and supplies accounts.
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Prin ted: 3/27/2fl12

Alpeska Pipeline Service Company

9006 Benson Blvd.

P0 Roe 196660

Anchorage 96419-6590

Alt’,: Cat”y Taylor

92-0039154

State of Alaska - 2009 Notice of Supplemental Asteasment Roll - “TAPS Property”

- Superior Court 2009 Od1inal Sopplennenal

,lurlsdeclo Account Determination Assessment A,,esannent

Uncrga-zed 031-0000367 3.897630.300 t.g1:.6s3.410 1 86,030,390
Linorg anized 031-043-3069 1.tl_,300 1,511,003 - C
North Slope Borough 002-000-0433 2,448,771,540 2,394,740,820 54,030920

North Slope Borough 002-000-0415 1:692,000 1,692,000 0

Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-001-0093 493,871,140 482,908,550 10,952,590

Fairbar,ks North Star Borough 003-003-0049 57,343,380 58,288.320 1,056,S60

Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-005-0094 43,251,600 42.297,280 954,320

Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-003-0089 18,675,600 18,263,530 412,070

Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-009-0095 5,629,750 5,505,530 124,220

Fairbanks North Star Borough 003’011’0120 12,775.190 12,493,310 231,830

Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-012-0144 5.521,480 5,399.650 121,830

Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-012-0145 3,464,460 3,358,020 75,440

Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-012-0146 2,923,140 2,858,640 54,S00

Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-014-0147 7,547.100 7,446,770 100,330

Fairbanks North Star Borough 003-015-1515 23,345,090 23,736,340 108,ZSO

Muscipalin’6ou 8nokoage 004-001-0241 74,724,490 73,075.743 1,848,22

Yjo c oal,tv ofAn-oborage 304-03:0244 9.757,80 9,542,080 215300

54,sit 3a ry o Anchorage 004-023-0240 21.299.393 :18,623,460 2.676,434

Muni:ipa ry Achorage 014-303-0243 1.38,890 0,848,100

C ty of Vaidez 005-903-0320 1,343.22,12C 1.802,747,930 41,674,190

City of Valdez 006-003-3023 2,383,000 11.353.C00

City o Valden 006-003-9027 19,1i5. 190 IOS,884_690 3.291,S00

Cry of Vase, 0060300023 9S8.033 958.300

Marar,oka- S,,’sh,na Bo’oS 007-307-2190 1119,3S0 1.094.530 24,700

Cot of Writs Cr 0:1-X0-200
- 1.555.810 1.514420 34,363

City of Cordosa 012-0000001 9,243.510 9,039,550 2B1,9S0

I Total I 9,249,000,000 I 9,045.995,200 I 203,104,800

1- The Superior Court determined TAPS asoessed value for 2009 in the amouno of 59,249,000,000, This did not affect the value

allotation to TAPS material and uupplies actounto, whith are derived from the Alpeska property tan return, Therefore, the only

amended assessments pertain to TAPS non material and supplies actounts.

63



a

IN THE SUPERIOR COURT FOR THE STATE OF ALASKA

THIRD JUDICIAL DISTRICT AT ANCHORAGE

BP PIPELINES (ALASKA) INC., )
EXXONMOBIL PIPELINE COMPANY,
UNOCAL PIPELINE COMPANY, and )
CONOCOPHILLIPS TRANSPORTATION )
ALASKA, INC. and KOCH ALASKA )
PIPELINE COMPANY, LLC, Owners, and
ALYESKA PIPELINE SERVICE COMPANY, )
as Agent for the Owners, )

)
FAIRBANKS NORTH STAR BOROUGH )
and CITY OF VALDEZ, )

)
Appellants/Cross-Appellants, )

)
vs. )

)
STATE OF ALASKA DEPARTMENT OF )
REVENUE, STATE ASSESSMENT REVIEW )
BOARD, and NORTH SLOPE BOROUGH, ) Case No. 3AN-06-8446 CI

(Consolidated)
Appellees. ) (2007, 2008, 2009)

FINAL JUDGMENT ENTERED UNDER CIVIL RULE 54(b)
(2007, 2008, 2009 TAX YEARS)

Having determined that there is no just reason for delaying entry of judgment on

the 2007 thru 2009 appeals, the Court directs the final judgment shall be entered under

Civil Rule 54(b).

LAW OFFICES

FINAL JUDGMENT is hereby entered under Civil Rule 54(b) as follows:WAL RE R & tE V ES QU E

LLC
-

Andiorage,AIaska 99501 ‘ Based on the Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law made in this Court’s

Phone: (907)278-7000 . .

Fax:(907)278-7001 Decision Fol[owrng Trial Dc Novo (2007, 2008, and 2009 Assessed Valuations of the

FINAL JUDGMENT ENTERED UNDER CIVIL RULE 54(b) (2007, 2008, 2009 TAX YEARS)
BP Pipelines (Alaska) Inc. v. State e?IAlciska, Case No. 3AN-06-8446 Cl (2007-2009) Page I of 364
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Trans Alaska Pipeline System) dated DeceLuber 30, 2011, the value of the Trans Alaska

Pipeline System (“TAPS”) for ad valorem tax purposes tinder AS 43.56.060(e)(2) for the

2007, 2008 and 2009 tax years is $8.94 1 billion, $9.644 billion, and $9.249 respectively.

The Alaska Department of Revenue shall issue supplemental cerified assessment

rolls reflecting the 2007, 2008 and 2009 value of TAPS within 30 days of the date of this

Final Judgment Entered Under Civil Rule 54(b), whih shall form the basis for the

affected municipalities to issue new tax bills, and for the calculation by the Department

of any applicable tax credits under AS 43.56.010(d).

Interest on the additional taxes due as a result of such supplemental assessment

“runs from the due date in the year of the original assessment rather than from the date of

reassessment,” and no penalty shall be applied to any additional taxes owed and timely,

paid after an error free assessment issues. Cool Homes, Inc. v. Fairbanks North Star

Borough, 860 P.2d 1248, 1258 (Alaska 1993). See also North Slope Borough v. Sohio

Petroleum Corp., 585 P.2d 534, 546 (Alaska 1978). Interest paid on additional taxes

owed to the Department, the Fairbanks North Star Borough, North Slope Borough, and

the City of Valdez for the 2007, 2008 and 2009 tax years shall be calculated based on a

due date of June 30, 2007, June 30, 2008 and June 30, 2009. See [5 AAC 56.065 (AS

43.56 taxes due to the department by June 30); AS 43.56.010(d) and 15 AAC 56.050 (oil

LAWOFFICES
and gas taxpayers must pay municipalities by June 30 to receive a credit on taxes paid to

WALKER EVESQUE

the Department). Such interest shall be calculated at the rate of 8 percent per annum. See
731 N Street

Anchorage, Alaska 99501

Phone:(907)273.7000
AS 43.56. 160; Fairbanks North Star Borough Municipal Code 3.32.010.A; North Slope

Fax: (907)273-7001
-

FINAL JUDGMENT ENTERED UNDER CiVIL RULE 54(b) (2007, 2008, 2009 TAX YEARS)
BP Pipelines (Alaska) Inc. v. State (‘[Alaska, Case No. 3AN-06-8446 Cl (2007-2009) Page 2 of 365



)

Borough Municipal Code § 3.25.050W); City of Valdez Resolution Nos. 06-105, 07-88,

and 09-05.

The date of distribution of this Final Judgment Entered under Civil Rule 54(b)

shall be the controlling date for the purposes of appeal and other actions based on a final

judgment.

DATED this day of ‘flcA&4 2012.

Superior Court Judge

CERTIFICATE DISTRIBUTION a,! s’/i L
I hereby certify that on this

______

da&.ef4fivuaty2i3±Z
a copy of the above was mailed to each of the
following at their address of record:

• F. Steven Mahoney, Esq./Ralph H. Palumbo, Fsq.
I James M. Seedorf, Esq.,MichaeI R. Garatoni, Esq.

Dawn R. Gabel, Esq.jKenneth J. Diemer, Esq.,
Robert M. Johnson, Esq.VMartin T. Schultz, Esq.
Rebecca D. Kruse, Esq., Rene Broker, Esq.,

ohm 0. Brena, Esq.:4(evmn Clarkson, Esq.,
‘Caura S. Gould, Esq.,iAnthony S. Guerriero, Esq.
flvlauri Long, Esq. andOessica Dillon, Esq.

Aib
eputy ClerkiSecre’(ary

LAW OFFICES

WALKER & LEVESQUE

LLC

131 N Street
Anchorage, Alaska 99501

Phone: (907)Z78700O
Fax: (901)27B.7001

FINAL JUDGMENT ENTERED UNDER CIVIL RULE 54(b) (2007, 2008, 2009 TAX YEARS)
BP Pipelines (Alaska) Inc. v. State ofAlaska Case No. 3AN-06-8446 CI (2007-2009) Page 3 of 366
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March 29, 2012 

 
Katrina Hoffman 
President and CEO, Prince William Sound Science Center 
 
Re: 3-20-2012 Harvill Report to Kallander 
 
 
Katrina, 
 
I have read the report that was sent from Mr. Harvill to Mayor Kallander, and the portions of the 
report that I was involved in seem to be accurate overall. There are a couple of items that I can 
clarify, and some I will add my perspective to. 
 
First I would like to say that this is a public document, since it was addressed to the Mayor 
concerning an item of City business. I was not sure what you meant when you asked if this letter 
was an “actionable” item, but as a public record it would be available to anyone who requests it. 
Normally communications to the Mayor are included in City Council packets under 
communications, and can be discussed if Council or public choose to do so. With that said, let 
me clarify my understanding of my discussions with Mr. Harvill. 
 
It was my understanding that Mr. Harvill was asked by then PWSSC Executive Director Nancy 
Bird to work with me on developing options which might lead to a negotiated proposal that could 
be submitted to both City Council and the PWSSC Board for final consideration. The discussions 
that followed were not intended to bind the City or PWSSC without the final approval of both 
Boards. With that in mind, I would like to clarify a couple of things from my perspective: 
 

1. The Grant that the City was awarded for the Breakwater was $1.4 million, not $1.5 
million.  

2. My understanding, concerning the matter of cost to PWSSC, was that the City would 
publish an RFP with two options (which has been done, and proposals received). One 
option in the RFP would be for the Breakwater alone, and the second option would be for 
the Breakwater plus an additional fill pad that the Science Center could bring forth a 
proposal to build on in lieu of Lot 1, Block 1. The discussion was that PWSSC might 
purchase the additional fill portion for the cost differential between the two options. At 
the time the estimate from the Corps of Engineers was $4.5 million for the Breakwater 
alone, and we didn’t have any formal estimate for the additional fill.  
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March 28, 2012 
 
 
 

Memo to City Council 
Re: School Energy Efficiency upgrades 
 

The attached Resolution was requested by Jim Nygaard to purchase and install energy efficient 

lighting at Cordova High School. He will be at the meeting to provide additional information and to 

answer questions. 

 
 
Thank you, 
 
Mark Lynch 
City Manager
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DRAFT 

CITY OF CORDOVA, ALASKA 
RESOLUTION 04-12-23 

 
A RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF CORDOVA, ALASKA,  
AUTHORIZING A BUDGET AMENDMENT TO TRANSFER TWENTY THOUSAND 
DOLLARS ($20,000) TO THE CORDOVA SCHOOL DISTRICT FOR THE PURPOSE 

OF PURCHASING AND INSTALLATION OF HIGH EFFICIENCY LIGHTING 
FIXTURES AT THE CORDOVA HIGH SCHOOL, TO BE RECORDED ON THE 

CITY’S BOOKS IN ACCOUNT # 101-902-57004, SCHOOL CAPITAL PROJECTS.  
 

WHEREAS, the Cordova School District has recently undergone an energy audit, and 
 

 WHEREAS, the energy audit found that replacement of lighting fixtures at the Cordova 
High School would reduce energy costs significantly, and  
 
 WHEREAS, the estimated cost of the energy improvements is Sixty Thousand dollars 
($60,000), and 
 

WHEREAS, the School District has Forty thousand dollars ($40,000) left from 2011 
capital funds to commit to the project, and 

 
WHEREAS, an additional Twenty Thousand dollars ($20,000) is needed to complete the 

project. 
 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT the City Council of the City of  
Cordova, Alaska, hereby authorizes a budget amendment to transfer Twenty Thousand dollars 
($20,000) to the Cordova School District for the purpose of purchasing and installing high 
efficiency lighting fixtures at the Cordova High School, to be recorded on the City’s books in 
Account # 101-902-57004, School Capital Projects. 
 

PASSED AND APPROVED THIS 4th DAY OF APRIL, 2012 
 
 
       ______________________________ 
       James Kallander, Mayor  
 
      ATTEST: 
             
       ______________________________ 
       Susan Bourgeois, City Clerk   
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Memo 
 
 
To: Mayor and City Council 
From: Moe Zamarron, Director of Public Works 
CC: Mark Lynch, City Manager 
Date: December 28, 2011 
Re: Arvidson Water Line Request for Information 
 
 
 

 
The Cordova Public Works Department was asked by Council to provide 
background information concerning the Arvidson water connection on Third 
Street between Adams and Lake Avenue. Attached is a sketch showing the 
existing water connections in this area.  
 
There is an 8” main located on Adams Avenue and 6” main located on Lake 
Avenue. Third Street has no main so the service connections for the Barnes and 
Arvidson properties are located in the City right of way from the property lines to 
Adams. Two other properties attach to a 1-1/4 copper line to the west. 
 
 
Thank you, 
Moe Zamarron 
Director of Public Works 
City of Cordova 
 
 
 

   
 
Photo on left is a close up of the hole and the photo on the right shows the 
overall condition for 4” of pipe. This is how it probably looks for all 150’ from the 
residence to the main. A 3’ section was replaced during this repair. 
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 November 30, 2011 
Memo to City Council 
Re:  Arvidson Utility Dispute 
 

I am enclosing a letter sent to me dated November 3, 2011 from Joe Arvidson and the related 

attachments, and my response to Mr. Arvidson sent November 15, 2011. Also included is response 

between the Clerk’s office and Mr. Arvidson. 

In Mr. Arvidson’s current letter to Council dated November 28, 2011 wherein he appeals my 

denial of his dispute I see he asks for two remedies. One is a refund of the bill he paid, and the second is a 

change in current City Code. However, in Mr. Arvidson’s earlier letter from November 18, 2011 he also 

stated that he expects the City to install a new water main and water shutoff valve on Third Street.  

As I pointed out to Mr. Arvidson in my response, our City Code is entirely lawful under the 

Alaska State Constitution concerning Home Rules cities. Additionally, I would point out that Cordova is 

not the only municipality in Alaska with utility code that places responsibility on the property owner for 

their service line to the main. If Council chooses to look at changing our code I would recommend that 

the matter be referred to Staff and/or Planning & Zoning for further study. 

Concerning Mr. Arvidson’s request to be refunded the charge for repairing his service line, I 

recommend that the charge not be refunded. Other property owners have been paying similar charges 

under our code, and it would be unfair to those who have paid their charges to allow a customer under the 

same code to not pay their repair and shift those charges to the other users of the utility. Mr. Arvidson 

refers to “the City” as the entity that should pay for the repair to his service line, but in reality it will be 

the other customers of the water utility who will share in paying his bill. It is important to remember that 

Mr. Arvidson’s repair was made under our existing code, and our current code clearly says the cost of 

repair is to be paid by the property owner. In my opinion the “fair” way to handle this is to enforce our 

code as it now exists, and then look at potentially changing code in the future if Council decides the 

current code does not fit the needs of our residents. 

 

Thank you, 
 
Mark Lynch 
City Manager 
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14.04.100 - Billing errors and disputes. 

A. The city will correct any utility billing error which it discovers or of which it is given notice 

not later than the end of the third billing period after the billing period in which the error 

occurred. The city shall refund any resulting overpayment to the customer, and bill the customer 

for any resulting underpayment.  

B. A customer may contest the amount of any utility service charge not later than the end of the 

third billing period after the billing period for which the contested amount was charged, by 

written notice to the city manager identifying the bill on which the contested amount appeared, 

stating the amount that is contested, and stating the reasons why the customer believes the 

contested amount to be in error. The city manager shall respond to a timely notice contesting a 

utility charge within ten working days after receiving the notice. A customer that is dissatisfied 

with the city manager's response may submit the matter to the city council at its next regular 

meeting occurring at least ten working days after the date of the city manager's response. The 

decision of the city council on a disputed utility charge shall be final.  
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A MEMO FROM SUSAN BOURGEOIS, CITY CLERK 
 
DATE:     March 29, 2012 
 
TO:       Mayor and City Council 
   
SUBJECT:      PWSRCAC Board of Directors 
 

 
Prince William Sound Regional Citizens’ Advisory Council has a dedicated seat for a 
representative from the City of Cordova. Rochelle van den Broek has held that seat for the past 
three years and has opted not to ask for reappointment. The Clerk’s office has advertised per the 
Mayor’s direction for letters of interest to be submitted by the date of today’s meeting (i.e. April 
4, 2012). At the printing of this packet, there was only one letter of interest received from James 
Kacsh. I will bring to the meeting any other letters that are received up until the deadline of 
April 4, 2012. 
 
RECOMMENDED MOTION:  Move to approve Mayor Kallander’s appointment of James 
Kacsh to serve as the City of Cordova’s representative on the PWSRCAC board of directors. 
 
REQUIRED ACTION:  Majority voice vote. 
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March 30, 2012 
 
Mayor Kallander, 
 
I  am  interested in serving on the PWSRCAC for the rem ainder of my term . 
 
Thank you, 
Jim  Kacsh 
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Pending agenda: 
 

April 5, 2012 – 5:30pm in the ____________________ Council Work Session with State of 
AKDOT&PF – the advertising is calling it a “Town Hall Meeting” in Cordova to 
discuss/answer community questions about CRH 36 mile bridge closure/repair   
 
April 16, 2012 – 7pm BOE meeting to hear property tax assessment appeals that cannot be 
worked out between the assessor and the appellant 
 
Capital Priorities List Meeting – June 2012, September 2012, December 2012  
 

Committees: 
 

Cordova Center Committee:  Tim Joyce, Sylvia Lange, VACANCY, Darrel Olsen, Larue 
 Barnes, VACANCY, Valerie Covel, David Roemhildt, Dan Logan, Nancy Bird, and 
 Cathy Sherman 
 
Fisheries Advisory Committee:  David Reggiani, PWSAC; Ken Roemhildt, Seafood Sales; Jim 
 Holley, AML; Torie Baker, Marine Advisory Program Coordinator; John Bocci; and 
 Jeremy Botz, ADF&G   
 
Cordova Trails Committee:  Elizabeth Senear, VACANCY, Jim Kallander, Toni Godes, and  
 David Zastrow 
 
Public Services Building Design Committee:  David Reggiani - Chairman, Chief Bob 
(Griffiths), Martin Moe, Jim Kacsh, Dick Groff, Mike Hicks, Tom Bailer 
 
E-911 Committee: Chief Bob Griffiths – Chairman, Bret Bradford, Gray Graham, Dick Groff, 
 Mike Hicks, David Allison, George Covel 
 

Calendars: 3 months’ worth of calendars attached hereto 

 
April 2012 
May 2012 
June 2012 
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Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

1 2 3 4 

 

7:15 HSB LMR 

7:30 reg mtg LMR 

5 

5:30 Work Session 

with DoT in re 36 

mile bridge—Mt. 

Eccles 

6 7 

8 9 

Last day to appeal 

property assessments 

10 

 

P&Z Mtg 7pm CH 

11 

 

Sch Bd 7pm HSL 

Hrbr Cms 7pm CH 

12 13 14 

15 16 

 

7pm BOE meeting 

LMR 

17 

 

5:30 Prks & Rec LMR 

18 

 

 

7:30 reg mtg LMR 

19 20 21 

22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

29 30     Location Legend 

CH—City Hall Confer-

ence Room 

LMR—Library Meeting 

Room 

HSL—High Sch Lib 

April 2012 
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Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

Location Legend 

CH—City Hall Confer-

ence Room 

LMR—Library Meeting 

Room 

HSL—High Sch Lib 

 1 2 

 

7:15 pub hrg (maybe) 

LMR 

7:30 reg mtg LMR 

3 4 5 

6 7 8 

 

 

P&Z Mtg 7pm CH 

9 

 

Sch Bd 7pm HSL 

Hrbr Cms 7pm CH 

10 11 12 

13 14 15 

 

5:30 Prks & Rec LMR 

16 

 

7:15 pub hrg (maybe) 

LMR 

7:30 reg mtg LMR 

17 18 19 

20 21 22 23 24 25 26 

27 28 

Memorial Day  

holiday—City Hall 

Offices Closed 

29 30 31  Location Legend 

CH—City Hall Confer-

ence Room 

LMR—Library Meeting 

Room 

HSL—High Sch Lib 

May 2012 
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Sun Mon Tue Wed Thu Fri Sat 

Location Legend 

CH—City Hall Confer-

ence Room 

LMR—Library Meeting 

Room 

HSL—High Sch Lib 

    1 2 

3 4 5 6 

 

7:15 pub hrg (maybe) 

LMR 

7:30 reg mtg LMR 

7 8 9 

10 11 12 

 

P&Z Commission 

Mtg 7pm CH 

13 

 

Sch Bd 7pm HSL 

Hrbr Cms 7pm CH 

14 15 16 

17 18 19 20 

 

7:15 pub hrg (maybe) 

LMR 

7:30 reg mtg LMR 

21 22 23 

24 25 26 27 28 29 30 

June 2012 
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